
 
A Report for Bures St Mary Parish Council Meeting on 20th March 2025 

 From James Finch – County Councillor for the Stour Valley  
Tel:  01206 262993 (change)  Mobile 07545 423796  Email:  james.finch@suffolk.gov.uk 

 The County Council leaders have proposed one council for Suffolk 
One council for Suffolk would make delivering public services simpler, cheaper and quicker, and better 
meet the needs of residents and businesses, county leaders have said. 
Following a recent government announcement that Suffolk’s county, district and borough councils will 
be replaced with a single-tier system, Suffolk County Council argues that consolidating all services under 
one unitary authority is the only effective way to deliver against the government’s criteria for local 
government reform. 
The move would see all council services, such as waste collection and disposal, housing, social care, 
planning, highways maintenance, leisure, school placements and travel and street cleaning, all provided 
by one authority - rather than the six that currently exist in Suffolk. 
Bringing together district, borough and county council functions is expected to reduce duplication, lower 
administrative costs and ensure a more coordinated and cost-effective approach to delivering essential 
services. 
The council warns that splitting services among multiple bodies would force the duplication of essential 
functions - such as social care, highways maintenance and schools - currently managed at a county level. 
The key benefits of one council are: 
• Simpler for residents – one council would make it easier to understand and contact local government 
• Clearer accountability – there would be less confusion over who is responsible for what 
• Better use of funding – a more coherent, strategic, financially sustainable, county-wide approach 

to budgeting 
• Better alignment of services – since everything is under one roof, services can be more easily 

coordinated, creating opportunities to improve services for residents 
• More efficient decision-making – with just one council, decisions can be made more quickly 
• Stronger leadership – a single, visible and accountable body providing a clear strategic voice for 

Suffolk. 
The council will submit its initial proposal to the government by 21 March, with a more detailed business 
case to follow later in the year.   The government will then undertake a public consultation. 

 New cabinet role to lead on devolution and local government reform in Suffolk. 
A new Suffolk County Council cabinet role responsible for devolution and local government reform has 
been created.  Cllr Richard Rout has been appointed to the role – which comes as Suffolk is one of only 
six areas in the country chosen by the government to be fast-tracked for devolution and local 
government reform. 
The reforms will see all six of Suffolk’s district, borough and county councils disbanded, to be replaced 
by one or more unitary (singular) authorities responsible for delivering all local services that are currently 
delivered by the different tiers of local government. 
It will also see the election of a mayor (covering Suffolk and Norfolk) in May 2026, who will take control 
over strategic policy areas like transport infrastructure, economic development, health improvement and 
blue light services – along with devolved government funding to deliver positive change. The mayor would 
not run the unitary councils or have oversight of them. 

 £1.6 million investment proposed following inspection of Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service 
Further funding is earmarked for the county's fire service following a key report by Government 
inspectors.  Suffolk County Council (SCC) is proposing to invest an extra £1.6 million over two years into 
Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service (SFRS) following a government inspection. 
Inspectors from His Majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary and Fire & Rescue Services (HMICFRS) found 
SFRS effectively operates its 35 stations, 43 fire engines and a range of specialist vehicles strategically 
situated around Suffolk. 



The inspectors rated the service as good at preventing fires and risk, and protecting the public through 
fire regulation, and that it met requirements for responding to major incidents, plus managing and 
developing its leaders. 
However, the assessment highlighted some areas where inspectors feel the service needs to improve – 
leadership, culture, commitment to equality, diversity and inclusion, and IT infrastructure. 
A targeted action plan is already being developed with staff to drive improvements in areas highlighted 
within the report. These include IT infrastructure, staff cultural changes and risk management. 

 Suffolk’s 45 libraries see new investment as Suffolk County Council plans to take service back in 
house 
All Suffolk’s 45 libraries would remain open, see no change to opening hours and have new mobile 
libraries and computers as part of a plan to bring the service back into Suffolk County Council.  The formal  
Cabinet decision for this was made on 18th March 2025, staff running Suffolk’s library service – along 
with their years of experience and love for libraries - will transition to the direct employment of the 
County Council on 1st June 2025. 
The county council would invest £200,000 in replacing Suffolk’s aging mobile libraries with a further 
£157,000 for new books and to replace public computers in libraries across Suffolk. This is in addition to 
the £6.6 million a year budget available for Suffolk’s libraries. 
It follows an attempt to secure an external provider for a new year contract (with the option to extend 
for up to a further six years) which had to be abandoned due to difficulties in aligning submissions with 
the service requirements and budgets.  
Following the end of the procurement process, Suffolk County Council entered negotiations with Suffolk 
Libraries (the current provider) to reach agreement on a shorter-term contract. The intention was to 
secure the immediate future of the library service from 1 June 2025, while the longer-term future was 
considered. However, Suffolk Libraries were unwilling to accept those terms and proposed different 
terms which were not acceptable to Suffolk County Council and would have breached procurement law. 
In addition, serious concerns about the viability of Suffolk Libraries also surfaced. The concerns included 
their proposal to reduce opening hours by 30% and issues with the financial stability of the organisation. 
There is also concern about the cost of their head office, including senior managers, which equates to 
33% of their annual staffing costs. Suffolk County Council believes that more of the library budget should 
be invested in frontline services. 

 Suffolk County Council confirms 2025/26 budget 
Suffolk County Council has confirmed how it will spend its money in the forthcoming financial year - an 
£803.7 million plan focused on protecting essential services and supporting the county’s most vulnerable 
residents. 
The council’s budget for 2025/26 was approved at a meeting of all councillors on Thursday 13 February, 
with an emphasis on meeting rising demand for children’s and adult care services. 
For every £1 the council spends in the next financial year, 77 pence will go directly toward Adult Care 
and Childrens Services which support the health and wellbeing of people in Suffolk. 
The remaining 23 pence will fund other critical areas such as fire and rescue, highway maintenance, 
climate initiatives, waste management and bus services, as well as the infrastructure, staff, and 
technology required to keep services running efficiently. 

 Virtual Fostering and Adoption Sessions for the Stour Valley  
Fostering is a flexible role with options for short term care from a weekend a month to longer term 
opportunities, all providing life-changing support for local children. If you want to find out more about 
what it's like to foster or adopt with us, please call a member of the team on 01473 264800 
 
My Priorities 

Education - Supporting Vulnerable People - Jobs and Growth - Localism and the Stour Valley -  
Building on Suffolk’s Strength all underpinned by strong financial management and fair council tax. 

 


